Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes      March 24 2014      Memorial Hall      7:00 pm

Meeting called to order at 7:00 pm by Chairman, Joe Judd.  Other members: John Payne and Robert Manners present.

Minutes approved:

February 27, 2014 Bob moved, John seconded; passed unanimously

March 10, 2014 John moved, Bob seconded; passed unanimously

March 11, 2014 John moved, Joe seconded.  Bob abstained. Motion passed

Noteworthy News:

Joe on behalf of the Town Clerk report the following

a) Dog licensing last day to avoid a late fee is March 31st please come in with a current Rabies vaccination record.

b) Nomination papers are due in by April 1st as of this time we have no one running for a Planning Board and Town Clerk. 

Department Liaison Reports


John reported that he has been meeting with Steve to review budgets 

Joe reported that the Highway continues to hope for no more snow and that they have been told to monitor the snow and ice budget closely to avoid further deficit spending.

Bob reported that Terry was on vacation this week and it is why I am doing the minutes ;) 

Appointments

7:15 pm  Richard Andrew came and spoke about his Class II Auto License application. Andrew explained that during his special permit application it was approved to have up to 15 used cars at the 1445 Mohawk Trail location where he is constructing a new garage to house his auto repair shop. He reports that he has been self employed for the past 10 years and fixing cars since he was a young man. He further states that he has intention of hiring a sales person whom has experience in used car sales. Mr. Andrew hopes to buy and fix up vehicles to resell. John expressed concerns over large SALE signs balloons and such that would detract from the esthetics of Rt2 and as well as visibility of the auto from same. Andrew states that he is cognitive of those issues and would work to keep thing in nature with the area. Joe felt that Andrew was responsible and would run an excellent business keeping in character with the town. The only concern that was left open was how the last Class II application was handled and the topic was tabled until next meeting for Terry input and give the board time to reflect.

7:30 pm Cathy Buntin and Penny Spearance came in with other Council On Aging representatives and spoke on behalf of the Senior Center. Cathy reports that this year’s assessment to the Town will be going down and that it is based on a 5 year rolling average. She continued to report that the only area that was increased in the budget was utilities and that is based on this past year where it came up short. In addition they continue to look for grant and other funding sources. Space is an issue and programs are becoming better attended given the Café Conversations and Council works. In addition, there will a meeting on April 5th where other neighboring communities have been invited to learn more about the Collaborative and the advantages of joining it.


Senior Center Fun Facts:


There are over 100 volunteers that help out over the year;


25 to 30 Colrain residents (despite having a senior center of their own) still use Shelburne’s


Senior Center;

Ashfield has the fast growing senior population with over 50% of the town’s residents will be over 60 by 2020;


Buckland and Shelburne will only have 40% by 2020.

7:45 pm  Members of the Pratt Building Committee along with a fund raising member presented a request for Town funds for the ongoing roof repair project at the Arms Library. Cynthia C gave an over view of the present situation that being the Towns funds $50,000 has been used to sign on with Margo Jones (Now Jones and Someone) Architecture to come up plans and over see the project. It has been divided into to two phase. One being the outside roof and foundation and two being the interior renovations. The total cost for both is about 1.2 million with the exterior $700,000.  Presently, the Fundraising committee has raised over $200,000; approximately $75,000 of that spent and/or committed.  Last year, the Town committed $20,000 for the roof project.  This year, the Pratt Committee is asking for $50,000 from the Town. Whit Stafford spoke at length about the grants that she has written and the importance of the town’s support. She further indicated that there is a 50/50 chance of getting the grants but wasn’t sure if the time frame and remaining balance would fall into place for this coming year.  John as well as members of the Finance committee expressed frustration over the grant process that as a whole between Town government and members of the town (residents of the area) have raised over $200,000 and that is a great deal of investment into the building and its importance.  Cynthia noted that monies have been allocated for a full audit of the Arms books;  at present a CPA files the appropriate paper work for tax purposes every year.  In addition there are monies for grant administration for it is the intention of the Pratt Building Committee to hire a professional grant writer and over seer for the next round of grants and administration of them if awarded. Cynthia thanked the board for requesting $50,000 on the library’s behalf. Again praise was given to how important the Library is and keeping it beautiful. 

8:15 pm John Wheeler presented the planning board’s budget which included a request for an increase in hours for clerical assistance. He reports that they are presently working on draft 9 of the wind bylaws and that there are increasing workloads being placed on the clerk between files, hearings and revisions to bylaws. All of afore mentioned work is requiring more meetings and at present they have overrun there clerical work budget. The budget represent a 20% increase in hours. 

Old Business

A) Richard Andrews – See appointments

B) Proposed Police relocation, John and Steve continue to work on several locations and negotiations with Kingdom Hall. Bob asked the possibility of using BSE given that the District hinted that it was willing to explore joint use.  Relocating there would provide a Defacto Resource Officer.  Given the recent school violence it might be more attractive to the community at large

C) West County Food Pantry/ Cowell Air quality. Joe reported that the mold remediation and drainage work has proven effective and there is no issues at present. They did report that they would not recommend the continuous habitation and use (offices) of the back portion of the basement where the BACK DOOR was and the weight equipment with a major investment in a air handling unit which would run around 100 thousand dollars. They did state that it however would be ideal for storage of records with some renovations. Joe continued to report that the Food Pantry would be fine in the front location and that they would need to seal the vent, paint, and a few other odds and ends to make it truly useable. This is good news and this will be passed along to Dino Schnelle.

D) Whit Stafford and the long range planning this was tabled but it was suggested that she be put in touch with the Shelburne group that was charged with examining the town owned buildings and let her work with them

E) Pain In The Mass Tour, Being that this was Johns first hearing and seeing the request I shared with him my concerns over safety and traveling along Rt2 and he too agreed that they are valid and will bring this to the attention of the Police Chief for his review and recommendation.

F) Raphael Torn Jazz Festival Request. As of this time the board has many concerns ranging for the safety of the deck, crowds, parking and ETOH consumption. With that as a back drop, the discussion was tabled.

New Business

A) Budget Review 

The Board reviewed the omnibus budget with Finance Committee members; noting accounts reflecting budgetary increases. A more in depth conversation took place regarding capital requests for roof replacement, highway trucks and so forth. Selectboard and Finance Committees support of the request for an increase in salary for the Police Sergeant.  Joe and John cited Sergeant Bardwell’s commitment to the town as an employee for almost six years. Given this is an extremely competitive market they felt the increase was warranted. This is in comparison to the split feeling of the increase that the Assistant Assessor has requested. John feels he is wonderful Joe and Bob acknowledge that He has done a great deal of training to learn the position and has been attentive to the needs of the job it comes down the mere fact that he has been with the town for last than a year and such a raise is un heard of. It was felt that we might entertain and phase in to boost his pay but not in favor of the present increase. Bob has been assigned the task of meeting with Bill to further discuses this issue.

B) School

Though no budget items were addressed Joe gave an overview of the Mohawk District and how the Long Term Planning Committee has been struggling with the lack of response from the administration in their quest for truth, knowledge and an understanding of where they are coming from. He further explained that the proposed capital request that will be voted on this year would not impact the Town until 2016 budget. Yet there are a great deal of concerns given the decreasing enrolment and the disparities that are taking place between the District and the town getting along with piecing things together and a crumbling infrastructure that has be addressed. It was noted that our School Committee members voted against the budget as present and it wasn’t until the Colrain member was strong armed into changing her vote did the district get budget to pass. In closing, it was made perfectly clear that the Board as well as the Finance Committee is not against education we are anti stupidity of the administration.

C) Assignment of Warrant articles

Warrant articles were reviewed and assigned to individual board members for purpose of town meeting presentation. This is subject to change at a moment’s notice

D) Kingdom Hall

The Board discussed the proposed purchase of Kingdom Hall and it was agreed that John should continue to negotiate with owners.  John presented an initial proposal with a ten-year payback period.  Because he has not heard back from owners, so he will submit a subsequent proposal which will include a reduced purchase price and a lump sum payment.  More to follow as information becomes available.

Correspondence


None

Public Comment


Whitt Sanford stated that she was impressed with the process that we go through to 
create the budget.

Adjournment


9:52 pm John moved to adjourn. Bob Seconded.  Motion passed unanimously.

Minutes recorded by Selectboard member, Robert Manners.

